Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process Phase III

Second Meeting:  Transportation and Land Use Working Group

Thursday, February 17, 2005 

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dr. David Nichols
Phase IV, Meeting #2: Summary

16 people attended the meeting, which began at 9 am and ended at about 1:30 pm.

LEED and LCC Standards in Public Building and New Schools

Janet Keller reported that the Executive Order for LEED in public buildings along with the Executive Order for Clean Fleets were polished by the Governor’s Office and sent back to DEM for final review.  Both should be released with a press release within the next couple of weeks.  Janet also pointed out that the Department of Administration (DOA) has already been applying the LEED Silver Standards for new construction (e.g., at URI and state buildings).

There was a question as to whether new buildings complying with LEED Silver and the life-cycle cost (LCC) requirement would still be eligible for rebates under NECo’s DSM programs.  Given that you can comply with LEED Silver without doing many energy measures and the LCC requirement is for analysis only, it was concluded by the Workng Group (WG) that public buildings would still be eligible for SBC incentives.

Janet Keller clarified that DOA had asked DEM to remove public schools from LEED Executive Order for now, and work with the Dept. of Education.  Dave Nichols reported that there is an on-going High Performance Schools initiative in Rhode Island that includes SEO, NECO, NEEP, RISD and others.  The Group is primarily focused on education, information, tools and technical assistance—including both building measures and school curricula.  David mentioned that recent Maine statute requires that new public schools be designed with energy budgets 20% better than required by that state’s building code, and their department of education has adopted implementing rules. In NJ, a governor’s Executive Order requires LEED for new public schools.

The Group then reviewed a draft letter to Peter McWalters, Commissioner for the Dept. of Elementary and Secondary Administration on HPS.  Group made numerous redline edit suggestions to the text (attached).  One of the issues was whether letter should specifically recommend LEED and LCC as the Public Buildings Executive Order does.  Isaac Elnecave was going to check on whether NEEP had a recommendation in this regard.

The Group asked David (and Janet) to redraft the letter and provide it to Stakeholder Group members prior to the upcoming Stakeholder meeting.

Building Codes

Dave Nichols discussed the RI building code process, indicating that the next  update would be in 2007.  During the upgrade process commencing next year, the RI Building Standards Committee will be working from the framework of the latest version of the International Energy Conservation Code (which incorporates the ASHRAE 90.1-2004 standard as the basis of the commercial sector code). The WG agreed to have David draft a letter of support of movement to ASHRAE 2004 that would include potential GHG savings.  The letter would be ready prior to next WG meeting.  Also, WG discussed the possibility that RI may try to take exceptions to some of the ASHRAE 2004 standards, and that the WG should monitor the process and weigh in to discourage this as appropriate.

With respect to better training of building code inspectors and enforcement, David concluded that since training programs are ongoing and RI code enforcement is better than other states’ enforcement (e.g., NH based on the Peregrine Energy study), no further action was recommended for the time being.

Developing a Comprehensive Approach to Fossil Fuel in Existing Buildings and Facilities

NEGA Pilot

Jim Carey from NEGA reported that they filed a request with the Division in November to switch $250k/year for the next two years from their “DSM” fund (which primarily promotes gas use during non-peak hours/seasons) to more traditional energy efficiency measures such as offered by Gas Networks in MA.  The Division just issued its first set of record requests, and its representative noted that the Division has various concerns.  During the discussion one WG member stated that NEGA’s existing programs are really supply-side enhancement programs and shouldn’t be called DSM.  Jim Carey responded that these efforts can also improve efficiency and reduced GHGs.

ESCo and Small C&I Programs

Janice reported that the ESCo program is up and running with 4 companies – Con Ed Solutions, NORESCo, Siemens, and Chevron-Texaco.  Each ESCo was given a list of buildings and facilities to contact.

Janice also reported that the Small C&I program was stalled a bit due to the rebid of the RISE contract, but is now up and running again, reinvigorated by the increase of the customer size threshold from 100 to 200 KW.  The SEO has also increased incentives for some measures and adjusted others.  To date, 13 customers have participated for $26k and another 15 customers are in process.

NORA Oil DSM Grant Proposal

John Batey was sick but relayed through Dr. Raab that National Oilheat Research Alliance (NORA) authorization has run out so that they are in limbo.  Batey, however, thought that two proposals should be submitted to NORA (which still has uncommitted funds and should ultimately be reauthorized) – one for biodiesel and another for more efficient heating equipment.

Fossil SBC Fund

Dave Nichols began by describing parallel efforts in CT by Environment Northeast (ENE) in which they have crafted legislation paralleling the electric SBC there, requesting 3% assessment on fossil sales for energy efficiency (See slides).  ENE’s analysis shows even greater benefits for oil than gas.  Dave Nichols will get the draft CT legislation and post it on the RIGHG website.  He will also look into and report back as to who is supporting and opposing the legislation there.

Dave then explained that he looked at 3 alternative levels of funding in RI, all below the 3% proposed in CT.

1. 2% which is about the level of the electricity SBC in RI.

2. 1% which is about the level of gas DSM in MA

3. .5% which is level of VT’s fund dedicated to the low-income weatherization program only

During discussion, one or more WG members made the following points:

· NEGA wants to check the figures on the level of RI gas funding under the above scenarios, since the scenarios’ RI budget seems to be proportionately higher than NEGA’s gas DSM budget in its Massachusetts service areas.

· RI’s Governor is against raising costs to business, and % based approach probably won’t fly.  Consider flat and lower charge (e.g., Illinois uses customer charge approach).

· Consider residential only program

· In RI C&I customers are currently paying 7% sales tax on oil,gas, and electricity, while residential customers aren’t paying any tax on these fuels.

· The charge would be better as a fuel neutral one, i.e. based on the energy or GHG content of fuel, rather than a % of price.

· There’s a wide range of prices for fuel oil, so it would be better to base such funding on a per gallon or per therm charge.

· Gas and oil prices are currently very high, so we probably won’t get a lot of legislative support for new funding right now.

· This idea is important in principle even if politically challenging at the moment.

· If fuel prices have increased so much, more people should pursue energy efficiency on their own.

· Can we show that efficiency would actually reduce gas prices?  If so that would be a good selling point, but RI alone probably can’t influence regional gas prices.

· An emphasis on low income programs may make the most sense this Legislative session.

The WG then brainstormed the following potential things to explore with respect to a fossil SBC:

· Differentiate charges by customer class (e.g., gas company may have 7 different rate classes –Jim was going to check and get back to WG).

· Consider sequencing or using step funding (less near term, more longer term)

· Consider pushing a pilot through the Legislature on oil/gas DSM, but with a very specific application (e.g., low-income).

· Consider formulating any oil charge on all wholesale sales or on wholesalers delivering to retail – examine cents per gallon.  Could one do something at the  wholesale level on gas?.

· Bring targeted DSM resources into the current low-income payment relief discussions.

· Show how this program would be integrated with the GHG plan and the other energy saving programs.

· Emphasize positive life-cycle costs, and that this would be an “investment” rather than a tax.

· In reality, it is probably necessary to work on protecting the existing electricity and renewable SBCs first.

· Consider a resident-to-resident, upper income to lower income Fund.

· Get TEC-RI reengaged in this process, as we need more business involvement and support.

Dave Nichols was directed to look into the above, and to update his memo for discussion with the full stakeholder group on how to proceed.  Some WG members are concerned that there is no stakeholder champion emerging on this issue and that the timing may not be ripe for proceeding, while others argued that it was important to continue to refine the approach even if there seems to be little current political will to push it.

DEM’s Environmental Standards Process

Steve Majkut reported that DEM had their first meeting on this topic recently, and developed 2.5 pages of questions to address during the process (e.g., Can current internal combustion engines meet the proposed standards?).  DEM proposed that the rules be output-based standards and fuel neutral.  DEM hopes to have proposed rules drafted and released by late Spring/early Summer.  The Regulatory Assistance Project (RAP) is assisting DEM.

Appliance Legislation and Issues

Isaac Elnecave of Northeast Energy Efficiency Partnerships (NEEP) reported that both MD and CT have passed appliance legislation into law and that NJ’s legislation is awaiting the Governor’s signature.  An updated version of the appliance bill with additional measures has been reintroduced in RI, ME, VT, and MA, and will be introduced in both NY and PA soon.  Isaac also reviewed the federal appliance setting process in which NEEP and others made numerous recommendations (e.g., include furnace fans and have higher, cold weather standards); but they don’t seem to be making any headway.  Some stakeholders are considering filing for a US DOE waiver.

Matt Auten from RI PIRG then explained that appliance legislation has already been reintroduced in both legislative chambers and is garnering a lot of support.  He reviewed the additional measures from last year.  The WG agreed that Matt should draft a letter of support for the Stakeholder Group members to review at its upcoming meeting – the Group has sent similar letters the last two years.

To Do List

Dave Nichols and Janet Keller – Redraft redlined letter to Peter McWalter, Commissioner for the Department of Elementary and Secondary Administration on HPS and provide it to Stakeholder Group members prior to the upcoming Stakeholder meeting

Isaac Elnacave - Check on whether the HPS group had a recommendation regarding whether the letter to the Department of Education should specifically recommend LEED and LCC as the Public Buildings Executive Order does.  

Dave Nichols - Draft a letter of support of movement to ASHRAE 2004 that would include potential GHG savings.  The letter would be ready prior to next WG meeting.  

Dave Nichols/Working Group - Monitor RI Building Code commercial update process in case Rhode Island tries to take exceptions to some of the ASHRAE 2004 standards; act appropriately to discourage this.

John Batey and David Nichols  - Submit two proposals to NORA (which still has uncommitted funds and should ultimately be reauthorized) – one for biodiesel and another for more efficient heating equipment.

Dave Nichols - Get Environment Northeast’s Connecticut legislation and post on website.  Also, look into, and report back as to who is supporting and opposing the legislation there.

Jim Carey - Check the figures to determine why MA budget is $525k with 50,000 customers and RI translation is more than 5 times budget with only 250,000 customers.

Dave Nichols - Look into potential fossil SBC issues and update memo for discussion with full stakeholder group on how to proceed

Steve Majkut,– With RAP’s assistance, draft proposed rules and release them by late Spring/early Summer.

Matt Auten - Draft a letter of support for the reintroduced appliance legislation that the Stakeholder Group can review at its upcoming meeting.  
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